STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 13 DECEMBER 2016
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

VILLAGE AGENT – IZZY SILVESTER  
The village agent introduced herself to the parish council and gave an outline on her role and appointment.  The Village Agent Scheme is a project of the Community Council for Somerset using individuals to support small villages on a day to day basis assisting excluded, vulnerable and isolated people.  She deals with a wide variety of issues for people who are in need, directing them to services and /or to funding that may make a difference to their lives.  She can visit people at home, arrange an action plan, and find information for people who are unable to do so for themselves.  She concluded by asking councillors to direct anyone they know of that may need assistance to her.  

PUBLIC FORUM:







Mike Bradshaw, Tim Kay and Edward Heath of Stogursey Arts Festival approached the parish council to ask for agreement in principle for them to move ahead to investigate the feasibility of providing access from the Church Rooms, by replacing the current window with a door, into the Dog Pound.  Their aim is to provide a better facility in which to display works for the Arts Festival as well as opening up opportunities for members of the parish.  The Pound was used to good effect at the last Arts Festival to display work and the committee think that easier access would be beneficial to all.  They are not proposing an open access free to everyone at all times, but to be used with permission from the parish council.  They would also look at other repairs and enhancements that could be achieved (e.g. repairing flag stones, providing storage for salt).  If the council agreed in principle, the Arts Festival committee will start to look for funding.  They have resources available to make a presentation to the parish council if planning is required – and stressed that the process need not incur any additional work for the council.  The chair stated that the outside had been used before but parishioners found it too cold.  As the item is on the agenda for discussion later it would be discussed further at that point.  
PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Morgan Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Chris Ford, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Paul Tipney, Gillian Orchard (Clerk), County Cllr Hugh Davies, 4 members of the public. 
127/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Geoff Coles and Cllr Keith Turpin,
128/16
MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8.11.16:

The minutes for the meeting were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.
129/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr Elenor – Agenda item 14d - Stogursey Arts Festival request for access from Church Rooms to Dog Pound.

Cllr Goss – Agenda item 14e – Request for Grant from Stogursey Well Employment Hub
Cllr Ford – Agenda item 14f – Request for Grant for Stogursey Youth Club.
130/16
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. A new primary school at Bridgwater is scheduled to open in September 2017.
2. The possibility of new Grammar schools in Somerset was debated by SCC.

3. SCC supported an individual’s challenge to the delay in receiving state pension for women born in 1951.  Women now have to wait until age 67 (previously age 60).
4. Traffic calming near Stogursey School  – expected to be in place by mid-May
5. Withdrawal of bus service – still being discussed.  Williton council has alternate funds and may do ‘own thing’.
6. Stroke beds at Williton hospital.  Five beds have already gone; the issue will continue to be debated at District council level.

7. Services previously provided by South West one have been cancelled.  All services are provided in house.

8. District Cllr Chris Morgan asked about information being promulgated at parish council level, in relation to the loss of bus services so we can assuage people’s fears.  He also stated that in respect of hospital beds, he does not expect to see an improvement looking at the last 20 years of government.  County Cllr Davies responded that all parish councils chairman or a sub were invited to attend a meeting to discuss the withdrawal of services and senior officers from county council were also in attendance.  All attendees went away to work out what can now be done and Cllr Davies is waiting to hear the options.  When all costings are in, Cllr Davies will consult with parish councils.  Cllr Goss felt that there seem to be 2 strands of negotiation, but feel the parish council should move forward on the information provided by J.Perrett (Transporting Somerset).
131/16
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
Cllr Goss
1. The consultation for the proposed creation of the new local authority area went live yesterday (12.12.16), and is open for 10 weeks.  There will be road shows (although the nearest to Stogursey is in Watchet) and notifications in newspapers.  There will also be meetings in parishes (chairmen and clerks invited) and the parish will be addressed if requested. The intention is that local people will be well informed with what is happening and how to respond.  A website has been set up www.yournewcouncil.org with information and a questionnaire for people to complete.  Transitional arrangements will be in place during 2018 and a new council expected to be in place by 2019. The number of councillors will be decreased from 80 to approx. 54 giving District Councillors greater responsibility.  All responses will be passed to the Secretary of State for the decision by March 2017.  
2. WSC Corporate Meeting – (Dan Martin SCC)) gave a presentation.  Cllr Goss raised the issue of Castle St Flood /Burton & Shurton being cut off and asked what is being done.  She was eassured that the incidents have been registered and something will be done.  Cllr Elenor stated that he has also brought the issue to the attention of Teresa Bridgeman.

3. Cllr Goss attended the WWQ as District Councillor.  The meeting was well attended and Sue Mountstevens was questioned on a number of parish issues, including the lack of attention from the Hinkley Point police team in the Stogursey area.  Lisa Samson (Chief Inspector) assured Cllr Goss that they will be in Stogursey more often from now on.  

Cllr Morgan

4. Cllr Morgan met the new project manager of EDF. The work is expected to ramp up and it will get much busier in March / April 2017.
132/16
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 1
Strongvox – The Chairman attended a meeting with Robert Alford who stated that there is a plan to build additional houses.  As the plans have altered, Cllr Searle asked if the parish council could change their plans regarding the use as a burial site – a new S106 may be required.  When the application to build is raised, the parish council will write to ask if plans can be changed.  Action: Ongoing 
Item 3
Cllr Tipney suggested that it may be unwise to add an oak tree to the building of the village hall building plans as it will grow too big.  Cllr Searle stated that the type of tree is only a suggestion at the moment and will be considered fully when the time comes.  Action:  Ongoing
Item 4
Traffic Calming measures – A letter has been sent to the Diocese of Bath and Wells to request permission to put a flashing side on the grass verge outside the Rectory.  Action: Ongoing  
Item 6
Stolford / Burgage Road Litter Bins – Cllr Goss reported that there is a new provider (Landmark trust) and that new agreements and bills will be provided with effect from Jan 2017. Action: Ongoing
Item 8
Cllr Searle reported that the shelter roof in the Burgage Road Play Area has been measured and we are awaiting a price.  Action: Ongoing
Item 11
Collapsed pipe at Idson lane – Prior to the work to repair the collapsed pipe, Cllr Searle met the drainage board to investigate the effluent in the area. They confirmed it is not their responsibility and have gone back to the EA who have arranged to visit this week, and will hopefully be cleared before the contract start date.  Action: Ongoing
Item 12
Castle Street flood scheme – Following the recent downpour and flooding in the area, photos of the water level were received from a resident. Cllr Searle also visited Castle St and reported that the scheme has worked to a point – only 1 house was flooded this time.  It is hoped that the proposal to lay extra pipes in due course may help.
Item 15
Water Supply.  Cllr Searle reported that the boxes have been make and should be fitted next month.  
Item 21
Capping Stones at St Andrews Well. The work has started but delayed because of the weather.  It is hoped to continue in the next few weeks.  Action: Ongoing
Cllr Morgan left the meeting at 2020
133/16
HINKLEY POINT POWER STATIONS:

There was nothing to report.
134/16
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study Village Hall.  Cllr Ford reported that they have engaged the services of an architect for the design of the changing rooms near the multi sports area.  They expect an outline design before Christmas – the project is expected to take 6 months.  Action:  Ongoing
2. Lengths-man Scheme.  Cllr Searle reported that an application to the CIM fund is ongoing and will be forwarded by 1 Jan 17 Action: Ongoing
3. EA/Stolford Flood Defence Scheme.  Further to last meeting council members discussed the EA Earth Embankment Scheme Project’s request to support their application to the general CIM fund, although not in a financial capacity.  A vote was taken (4 votes for; 1 against).  The Clerk will write to inform John Southall of the council decision. Action: Clerk
135/16
PLANNING:
1. 3/32/16/018 – Construction of a building for the storage of intermediate level radioactive waste (variation of building design approved by planning permission 3/32/12/030 for Hinkley Point A). Ongoing
2. Telecoms Mast Victory Hall.  Cllr Tipney asked if we expect an income when the mast is erected.
3. T/32/16/002 – to fell one Beech tree included in West Somerset TPO T/3/129.  Supported 
4. 3/32/16/015 – Retention of tipped inert material at Hillside Farm, Cockwood Stogursey – Granted Conditional Planning permission.  Cllr Ford asked for details to be forwarded by email.  Action: Clerk
136/16
BURGAGE RD PLAY AREA:
1. Proposal for new or improved recreational facility in or around Burgage Road Play Area - £ 22,000 available.  Suggestions for the grant were discussed but no further ideas were highlighted.  It was agreed to add this item to the next meeting as an Agenda item.  Action: Clerk

137/16
MEETING REPORTS:
1. 11.11.16– Magna West Somerset Annual Conference.  We did not have a representative at the Conference
2. 23.11.16 – Precept meeting.  A working version was circulated and council members met to discuss proposed precept for 2017/2018.

3. 30.11.16 – Lengths man meeting.  Councillors met (and again on 7.12.16) to discuss the tenders received for the role of parish lengths man.  All three tenders will be submitted with the application to the CIM fund.  

4. 6.12.16 – WWQ Panel. We did not have a representatives from the parish council, however Cllr Goss attended as District Cllr – report as above (131/16)
138/16
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

15.12.16 – SALC All Area Meeting (Somerton). The Clerk will attend.

25.1.17 – WSFG.  Cllr Elenor will attend.

139/16
PARISH COUNCILLOR VACANCY

1.  It was AGREED to trigger the process to co-opt a new councillor into the vacancy left by Val Boxall.  The Clerk will put up the necessary notices and a notification in Stogursey News.  The closing date for applications will be 24 Jan 17 with a view to co-option at the parish council meeting on 14 Feb 17, if there are no requests for a full election to be called.  Action: Clerk
140/16
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Withdrawal of No 14 Bus Service/ possible replacement (Shopping bus).  Cllrs Goss suggested that we need to recommend what we think will be best for our parishioners.  A restoration of the full No 14 service will cost over £2,000 per week which is not feasible, however she suggested that the shopper’s service outlined by Buses of Somerset for £100 per day may be feasible.  They provide low floor accessible buses.  All AGREED in principle to support engaging Buses of Somerset, to be taken further at the next meeting between parishes to discuss the issue.  Financing will also need to be discussed.  Action: Ongoing
2. Lack of signage to Stogursey.  In response to our letter to P Hewitt, an email was received from A.Jones (Transport), repeating the offer of a sign ‘for Stogursey follow signs to Hinkley Point’ instead of reinstating the original sign.  Cllr Searle outlined the ongoing process of correspondence between the parish council and the transport department.  Councillors are still not happy with their final proposal that we accept such a sign - if they can produce that sign then a sign simply stating Stogursey should be just as easy.  The clerk will write another letter.   Action: Clerk
3. Defibrillators.  Further to the email sent to councillors in November, Cllr Ford has spoken to a paramedic in Minehead who can provide information about supplying a defibrillator, including fitting and training.  It was agreed that Cllr Ford will ask him to contact the clerk to make arrangements to come to speak at a parish council meeting in the New Year.  Further discussion regarding where it is kept will need to be made.   Action: Cllr Ford

The chairman temporarily suspended standing orders in order to allow members of the public to speak.

Cllr I Elenor left the meeting at 2045
4. Stogursey Arts Festival – access to the Dog Pound.  Cllr Searle stated that a similar request had been made previously but was not supported.  Cllr Tipney supported the request and considers the art festival a great asset to the village.  He stated that the Pound should be use more and would benefit from having a roof fitted.  Cllr Goss disagreed with fitting a roof as she felt the distinct identity of the pound should be preserved and would not like to see it lose its characteristics.  It is part of our heritage that should not be destroyed.  Mike Bradshaw stated that they have purchased a gazebo which can be erected quickly without the need for a permanent roof.  Cllr. Goss was happier that the proposal was for the use of a temporary covering in the form of a gazebo and not a permanent roof but still had reservations about the connecting doorway - the main concerns being the control of use and the dichotomy around ownership of the Pound.  Cllr Jones agreed – the parish council will become less of an owner if a door is inserted. 
Mike Bradshaw reiterated that there will not be unfettered access on who uses the door, and this can be discussed again before it happens.  It is a great opportunity to develop the infrastructure and can be used throughout the year.  They are seeking an ‘in principle’ request at this time.  

Cllr Searle stated that this is an important issue which requires a full council in attendance to make a decision and suggested this issue be deferred to the New Year.  The parish council will discuss the issue with the PCC with regards to how access to the Pound will be controlled and to ensure the parish council retains full ownership.  He also asked the Arts Festival Committee to produce more information about their plans.





3 members of the public left

Standing Orders were resumed.
5. Stogursey Well Employment Hub – request for Grant.  Cllr Goss reported on the progress of the Employment Hub which is still in its infancy.  They have had 12 visitors so far who have benefited from the service.  Whilst they expected to make a reasonable contribution towards heating/ lighting expenses, as a voluntary non- profit making community group, they were not anticipating being charged the full commercial rental rate by the church. The Hubs exist to help members of the parish to access employment opportunities and are staffed by volunteers. The coordinator is funded through the CIM fund and all equipment donated by UCATT- there is no financial input from any source.   
Cllr S Goss temporarily left the meeting at 2115

The Clerk received 2 letters from J Dillamore asking for a grant to assist with the rent in the Church Rooms of £20 per session (£960 over 2 years) – an amount they were not expecting to pay.  They also requested a small grant of £50 to provide refreshments to clients for the next 12 months.   As Cllr Goss had declared an interest and left the room, there was no longer a quorum and a vote could not be taken.












Cllr S Goss returned at 2125

It was suggested that the Well Employment Hub be offered the use of the Youth Club room at a cheaper rate, however Cllr Goss explained that they required internet access, therefore the Youth Club may not be suitable.  This request will be deferred to the next meeting.  Action: Clerk
6. Stogursey Youth Club – request for grant.  As Cllr Ford had declared an interested in this item and was ineligible to vote, there was not a quorum and a vote could not be taken. This request will be deferred to the next parish council meeting.  Action: Clerk
7. Oldbury on Severn Parish Council – consultation process.  Oldbury on Severn pc emailed to ask for documentation to assist them with their consultation process. As it is not possible to send them documentation, it was agreed to invite members of their pc to visit in the New Year.  Action: Clerk
8. Received/Sent (general): 
a) Somerset Rivers Authority – newsletter ‘The Stream’.
b) Letter to Leader WSC – merger of WSDC & TDBC and email response – circulated.
c) SCC – Sustainability and Transformation plan.
d) WSFG – minutes of meeting 19.10.16. Circulated 17.11.16
e) SSG minutes – 28.10.16
f) Invitation to attend GDA workshop 24.1.17- circulated
g) WSC – call for sites – circulated
h) Magnox Stakeholder survey – circulated

i) SWP briefing – Nov 16

j) WWQ Meeting 6.12.16 Agenda

k) Email to referees for tender applicants and their responses
l) Email from SCC traffic engineer – proposed SID installations in Shurton & Tower Hill in 2017

m) HMRC – change of tax code for the Clerk.
n) WSC – adoption of Local Plan to 2032.  Circulation File, and available on WSC website.
o) FOSS – thank you for donation.  Circulation file

p) Email from parishioner – criminal damage to car, expressing concern that this may lead to further damages to residents’ property.   PCSO Bolton is dealing with this issue.
q) Email from WSC - new parish Electoral Roll register

r) Email from Engage – Sue Commissioner Community Action Fund reopens.  
9. ATWEST - Christmas newsletter, with request for donations.  The Clerk reported that although the Slinky bus no longer operates in Stogursey, there are a number of residents registered with ATWEST for the shopper bus service to Minehead on Fridays.  SPC supported ATWEST in 2015 with a donation of £50.  It was AGREED to donate £50 again this year.    Action: Clerk
141/16
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Water quality drainage pipes in brook by Churchyard.  The water is tested monthly and there is no effluent present.  Action Complete 
2. Loose capping stones at St Andrews Well.  The bad weather meant that work was suspended for a while.  The work will continue when the weather improves.  Action: Ongoing
3. Tubs on the Gravel.  Cllr Searle was aided by a group of volunteers to remove the old bulbs and plant new ones.  Action: complete
4. Stolford Notice Board – it was AGREED to ask P Cross to take a look at all the parish notice board for repair / update.  Action:  Cllr Searle  
5. Christmas tree and Lights.  Cllr Searle thanked the volunteers who assisted with the tree and lights.
142/16
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. Cllr Goss commented on the email received from D. Grabham (SCC Traffic Engineer) in relation to installation of SID devices in Burton and Shurton and highlighted that the installation of parish SIDs are to enhance the work that SCC are doing.  
143/16
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. Balances: Current A/C £12341; Deposit A/C £15309; Reserve A/C £17379
2. The following invoices were AGREED for payment 
a) S. Jones

£6.00
(Printing Welcome Packs) 

b) G. Orchard
£485.72
(November salary inc £52.43 misc expenses)
3.
Bank signatories / online banking – The mandate for bank signatories has been approved and the authorised signatories for the bank account is confirmed as Cllr A Searle, Cllr C Ford, Cllr S Jones, Cllr S Goss, Cllr I Elenor and G Orchard (Clerk).  Application has also been make for the Clerk to have access to the bank accounts online in order to transfer monies when required and check balances.  Cllr Ford asked whether it would be possible to do more online banking transactions (e.g. BACS) instead of writing cheques.  The Clerk will investigate.   Action: Clerk
4.
Precept – Following the precept meeting on 23.11.16, Cllrs calculated that we would need to increase the precept from £21000 to £22500 to ensure all proposed expenditure is provided for.  A draft version was circulated following the precept meeting for perusal. The increased amount was proposed by Cllr Ford, seconded by Cllr Tipney.  All in favour.  Action: Clerk 

144/16
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

1. Cllr Jones has obtained a map of footpaths which she has passed to Cllr Elenor.

2. Cllr Jones reported that the problem with the gate from White Wick Farm to Stolford Common has been rectified.  She has also spoken to S. Littler as the gate leads to a deep mud puddle.  Action: Cllr Jones
145/16
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. Twinning Christmas Quiz.  A fun Christmas quiz was held in the Church rooms on 9.12.16 and a ploughman’s supper, mince pies and mulled cider fuelled the event.  £80 was raised for Crisis.  The next event is the Wassail in Shurton on Sat 7 Jan 17 – muster in the Babbling Brook at 1pm.
2. Remembrance Day Bingo raised £400.
146/16
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 10 January 2017at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.



The meeting ended at 9.50pm.
Signed:
…..…………………………………….…… (Chairman) 

Date:   …………………………
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